

MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 11th JANUARY 2010
In the Chair:
Councillor C McShane
Members Present:
Councillors O Black,  S Blaney, G Hartin, W Graham, D M McAllister, A P McConaghy MBE, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, O McMullan, P McShane, C Newcombe. 

Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive
Mrs M Quinn, Assistant Chief Executive and Head of Corporate Services



Mr A McPeake, Head of Technical Services



Mr Kevin McGarry, Head of Tourism and Leisure Services




Ms L Mooney, Member Services/Clerical Officer




Mr Sean Brown, Patient and Client Council

Helen Noble, Director of Causeway Coast and Glens Heritage Trust

10/01:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS
Apologies were received on behalf of Councillors M Black, Harding and McCambridge.

Chairman’s Business
Congratulations

Councillor C McShane congratulated Councillor O Black on the birth of her baby boy.

Chest Heart and Stroke event
Councillor C McShane stated that Chest Heart and Stroke had requested use of facilities for their annual charity event on Saturday 27th February from 10:00 – 1:00pm.
After discussion, it was agreed that, subject to bookings, this would be permitted.
Cushendall Fire Station

Councillor McMullan requested that a letter be sent to NIFRS to enquire what stage the provision of new fire station at Cushendall was at.

This was agreed.

Condemnation

Councillor McAllister condemned the attack on a police man outside Randalstown and expressed his condolence to his family.  Other members wished to be associated with these comments.
Condolences

Councillor McConaghy passed his condolences onto the Catholic community on the loss of Cardinal Daly.  He stated that he was a man of peace and that this was a big loss.

Councillor Graham wished to be associated with these comments.
10/01:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 14th DECEMBER 2009
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on 14th December 2009having been circulated, were taken as read.
After discussion, 

Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,
“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 14th December 2009 be adopted.”
10/01:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 14TH DECEMBER 2009
Bushmills Library
Councillor McConaghy enquired if there had been any progress on this matter.

The HTS stated that first phase returns for the architectural services tender had been received and that the process would be moving onto stage two.  He stated that Bushmills library could be incorporated into the next phase to allow the tendering process to begin.

Councillor McConaghy asked that this be carried out and thanked the HTS.

Tow River Path
Councillor Blaney enquired when re-planting of the path would commence.
The HTS stated that NIW had paid compensation for re-planting and that this would be carried out in the planting season.

10/01:04
PRESENTATION FROM THE PATIENT AND CLIENT COUNCIL

Councillor C McShane welcomed Sean Brown, Head of Development and Corporate Services for the Patient and Client Council to the meeting.
Mr Brown stated that the Patient and Client Council was a powerful, independent voice in health and social care for patients, clients, carers and communities.
He informed members that there were four Statutory Functions; Engaging with the public, promoting the involvement of the public, helping people making a complaint and provides advice and information.

Mr Brown stated that values of the organisation were that the Patient/client were at the centre. That they listened, were open and approachable, determined and resilient, frank and honest and that there was a ‘partnership approach’ working with other bodies. He stated that they provided a constructive challenge to help the health service better the ways they provided services.
He outlined how the Patient and Client Council would work and informed members of the membership including the Chair, John Keanie, Chief Executive, Maeve Hully and Board with 16 members including Lay people, Community and Voluntary sector, Local councillors and Trade Union. He stated that there were monthly meetings right across Northern Ireland and that Local Advisory Committees had been established this month being very important in terms of informing the public what the organisation was about.  He informed members that the Local Advisory Committees had five committees one per Trust area and that there was advisory input to the Board through the chair.  He stated that this would be rooted in the community with local people sitting on these and that they would be appointed through public recruitment.
Mr Brown stated that the Patient and Client Council was situated in a regional office and five local offices in Belfast, Lurgan, Omagh, Broughshane and would be in Newtownards soon.

He informed members that the current key work streams were Priorities for Action which entailed over 300 people visiting groups where they were gathered to ask them what they felt was important to them and to feed this information back to the Minister and the Health Committee.  He stated that issues raised had included care planning, domiciliary care and continuity of care.  The Bamford Monitoring Group, reviewing 650 recommendations implemented regarding views of patients, carers, families, board members and service users.  Review of chemotherapy services. Healthcare Associated Infection, he stated that there had been priority workshops held with patients, carers and families feeding back to the Trust.  GP out of Hours service, a review of this service with feedback from patients.  Dental Survey – Access to services, the availability of National Health Service places.

Mr Brown stated that advocacy was a key work stream.  He stated that over 2000 people had contacted the Patient and Client Council since 1st April and that information had been provided to nearly 3000 people.  He stated that they had helped people through the complaints process and that the current case load was approaching 300.  He stated that the Rathmoyle residents had asked that they convey their concerns to the Trust and that it was hoped that this would lead to a better outcome for the residents.

He informed members that another key work stream was Patient and Public involvement; he informed members that there was a statutory duty to promote this.  He stated that the Patient and Client Council had spoken to almost 1000 people to gain their views and had carried out research on this and promoted best practice.
Mr Brown outlined contact details for members of how to get in touch and thanked them for the opportunity to come to present at Council.

Councillor C McShane thanked Mr Brown for his informative presentation.  She stated that Council had been vocal on issues such as Rathmoyle, the X-ray facility at Dalriada Hospital and domiciliary care.
Councillor Blaney outlined Councils position on the Rathmoyle situation as had been previously discussed and stated that the Minister needed to address issues raised.
Councillor McMullan stated that domiciliary care and home help had also been high on the agenda.  He informed members that care packages were not available and that pressure was being placed on families to re-dress the balance.  He stated that he was also personally worried about the lack of joint working between children’s services and adults services.
Councillor P McShane left the meeting at this point.

Councillor McMullan stated that there had been concern over the cuts in Ambulance service and that Council’s views had not been taken on board throughout the consultation.  He enquired what confidence they could have in this group to achieve anything.
Councillor Blaney agreed with Councillor McMullan’s comments. 
Mr Brown agreed with these comments and stated that rurality was also a big issue.  He stated that the Balmoral Show would be used next year as an event to gather information, views and concerns.
With regard to the Ambulance Service, Mr Brown stated that they were trying to get a representative on the board so that there was some challenge there to what was happening.

In reply to Councillor McMullan, Mr Brown stated that Trevor Wilson, Beth Adger, Tim Atwood, Sean McQuiggan and Vivien Smith were the represented members on the board of the Patient and Client Council.

Councillor P McShane returned to the meeting.
In reply to Councillor Blaney, Mr Brown stated that they had not been made aware of the x-ray facility issue at Dalriada Hospital but that they had only been set up since 1st April and that local advisory committees would usually pick up on issues such as this.

Councillor Blaney asked if there could now be feedback on the issue.

Councillor Newcombe agreed with these comments.  He stated that the closure had been handled very badly and that staff had not been informed and had not been allowed to take part in the demonstration. He stated that he would contact their office regarding this issue.

Mr Brown stated that if there was legal action pending that they could not become involved.  He stated that the patients affected could contact them to tell them of any adverse effects.  He stated that he presumed that this decision had been based on finances and to meet targets and that this had been the simplest way to achieve this.

Councillor McIlroy stated that the impact on the Ambulance Service was also a concern as patients would need to be transported to Causeway for x-rays.  He informed members that this would not be cost effective as it would relate to approximately 50,000 extra road miles covered.
Councillor McIlroy stated that he would admit that he did not know about this organisation.  He urged them to raise their voices and be like the Consumer Council.  He stated that this would be helpful to all.

Councillor C McShane stated that the Patient and Client Council was now on the radar for Councillors.  She stated that the Glenmona Resource Centre was another issue in that it was currently leased from the National Trust and that public money was being used to refurbish the building but that there was only a short lease for its use as the resource centre.  She asked of anything could be done to reassure members of its long term future.  

Mr Brown noted this.

Councillor C McShane thanked Mr Brown and wished him a safe journey home.
10/01:05
PRESENTATION FROM HELEN NOBLE, DIRECTOR OF CAUSEWAY COAST AND GLENS HERITAGE TRUST


Councillor C McShane welcomed Helen Noble, Director of Causeway Coast and Glens Heritage Trust.



Ms Noble thanked members for the opportunity to make her presentation.  She stated that she had been the trust director for two years now.  She informed members that the area covered included three protected areas.  She stated that Moyle included the whole of the Causeway Coast AONB and part of the Antrim Coast and Glens AONB.  She informed members that there was also a World Heritage Site, Rathlin Island ASSI and Breen Wood ASSI.


Ms Noble stated that the Trust had been established in 2002 and that this had been driven by Councils, EHS and NITB in order to sustain and look after the natural assets of the area.



She stated that the issues currently being faced were long term commitment, decreasing core funding, withdrawal of partners and a lack of understanding of what the Trust delivered.


Ms Noble outlined key projects including Heart of the Glens heritage funding, One Environment, one future, Interpretative Cycle Route, AONB Management Plans, Junior Rangers.


She outlined the Charter for Sustainable Tourism and stated that this included raising awareness, the Picture This project for school children, Education Programme and Booming Business supporting the local economy.


Ms Noble outlined some of the projects listed in greater detail giving members values of the projects and areas covered.


Ms Noble stated that projects were achieved through AONB management plans and delivered locally from the bottom up approach.  She informed members that it terms of funding it was rare now to achieve 100% funding and that match funding was always required.  She informed members that it was becoming more difficult to attain funding.  Ms Noble stated that guiding principles were set for each strategy and business plan and that these were costed and prioritised.


She stated that the next steps were to secure commitment to core funds and informed members that the role of the brand also needed to be considered.



In conclusion, Ms Noble stated that their work could not be carried out in isolation.  She stated that it must be agreed to resource and implement the review and that they relied on their partners and stakeholders for help and support.  She stated that they hoped to continue building relationships.



Councillor Newcombe wished Ms Noble success with her projects.  He stated that he would like to see some further work on Rathlin in relation to stone wall rebuilding and preservation of the Flora and Fauna.


Councillor P McShane left the meeting at this point.



In reply to Councillor Blaney, Ms Noble stated that the reason for there being seven glens included in the project and not nine was that the criteria only allowed for 200 square km and so they had attempted to fit in as many as possible.  She informed members that it was hoped that this would be a test bed and that people would be brought into the area.



Councillor McAllister congratulated Ms Noble on her presentation and wished her well in securing resources. 



In reply to Councillor McDonnell, Ms Noble stated that it was a company Ltd by guarantee and therefore there was no statutory basis.  She informed members that it had been established in partnership with local councils alongside NIEA and NITB.



Councillor P McShane returned to the meeting.



In reply to Councillor McIlroy, Ms Noble stated that in relation to works benefiting the Moyle area; the NERTI programme had brought in £2.6 million, the Rural Development Programme would bring in £4.3 million.  She stated that Sustainable Tourism as a project would benefit the whole area of Moyle.  She informed members that the One Environment, One Future project would also bring in £½ million to the area.


Councillor C McShane thanked Ms Noble and wished her good luck for positive development of the organisation.

10/01:06
TECHNICAL SERVICES DEPARTMENT REPORT

The Report for the Technical Services Department having been circulated, was taken as read.
Footpath Abandonment Order of Footpath Adjacent to Old Giant’s Causeway Visitor’s Centre

The HTS stated that attached was a copy of The Giant’s Causeway, Bushmills (Footpath) (Abandonment) Order (Northern Ireland) 2010, map and copy of Statutory Notice.  He informed members that an area of 428 m² of footpath adjacent to the old Giant’s Causeway Visitor’s Centre commencing at a point 101m north of Causeway Road and 102m east of the Causeway Hotel for a distance of 114 m.
Councillor McAllister asked Council to reconsider as he felt that this was an important issue.  He stated that this should be kept as a Public Right of Way (PROW).  He stated that a PROW was being sought by Council at the Sandy Port as it was a Council duty to assert a path.  He stated that Council should not be in the business of abandoning PROWs.
Councillor Graham agreed with these comments.

The Clerk stated that representatives from the Trust had been present to explain the situation; he stated that the road had to be abandoned but that there was a guarantee that there would be a PROW down to the stones.  
Councillor P McShane stated that Council had made a decision; he stated that legal advisors and representatives from the National Trust had been to Council to explain the situation and to ensure that the Causeway Project could go ahead.
Councillor McMullan enquired if a letter from the National Trust to ensure the existence of a PROW would help ease the concerns of some members.

Councillor McAllister stated that Mr Thompson had mentioned a Private Street Determination Order.  He informed members that his concern was that if the road was closed it would remain so and that it was Council’s duty to maintain the PROW.

Councillor McIlroy stated that he agreed with Councillor McAllister.

After further discussion, it was agreed to seek legal advice on the retention of a Public Right of Way at the Causeway and to have a Site Meeting with representatives of the National Trust present as soon as possible.

Councillor P McShane left the meeting at this point.

Translink Ulster in Bloom 2010
After discussion, it was agreed to enter the areas listed in the Technical Services Report in the Translink Ulster in Bloom 2010 competition.

Councillor P McShane returned to the meeting.

Meeting with Cushendall Community Group regarding Stoney Loanan

The HTS stated that as requested at Council’s meeting on 21st December 2009, a meeting had been arranged with the Community Group on Monday 18th January 2010 at 7 pm in the Old School House, Cushendall regarding the Stoney Loanan.  He informed members that Councillors were invited to attend.
Councillor McDonnell enquired if it would be better to see the path in daylight.

The HTS stated that he had set up the time with the Development Group and informed members that they currently held the liability for this area.  He stated that this meeting was to facilitate discussions as requested to see what the development group were proposing.

Councillor McMullan stated that the timing was to facilitate members of the group with full time jobs who could not attend during the day

The HTS stated that all attendees should be aware of the path and that this initial meeting would be held to see the outcome.

NI Water Storm Sewer at Quay Road, Ballycastle

The HTS stated that attached was a Notice of Intention served under the Water and Sewerage Services (NI) Order 2006 to lay a sewer through Council lands at Quay Road, Ballycastle.  He stated that this would not affect any of the pitches at Quay Road and a copy of the layout of the storm sewer was highlighted by the dotted line in the attached map.  He informed members that this scheme was of an urgent nature and it had been agreed to waive the three months notice prior to work commencing.  
After discussion, it was agreed to approve the commencement of works for NI Water at Quay Road, Ballycastle.
Tenders for Compactors and compactor Units at Carneatly Amenity Site

The HTS stated that the tenders had been received for the supply, delivery and installation of three static compactors and five compactor containers at Carneatly Amenity Site.  He informed members that details of all tenders received were attached under Appendix 6.

The HTS stated that the tender received from Gradeall, Dungannon for the sum of £39,787 was the lowest price.
After discussion, it was agreed that the tender be awarded to Gradeall, Dungannon.

Tenders for Weighbridge at Carneatly Amenity Site

The HTS stated that tenders had been received for the supply, delivery and installation of a weighbridge at Carneatly Amenity Site.  He stated that details of all tenders received were attached under Appendix 7.
The HTS stated that the tender received from Precia Molen, Ashbourne for £7,745 was the lowest price.

After discussion, it was agreed that the tender be awarded to Precia Molen, Ashbourne.

Councillor McDonnell left the meeting at this point.

Bin collections

Councillor Graham stated that the bins in Liscolman had not yet been collected and asked for an update on this issue.
The HTS stated that there was a lot of area to cover, he informed members that any black bin liners put out with the bins would be collected.  He stated that an extra lorry would be put on to cover this area.  He informed members that with the thaw in place he hoped that the workers would be able to get around as quickly as possible.

Councillor C McShane commended the work carried out by the technical services department. She stated that they were out working in treacherous conditions trying their best to complete their work.  She stated that the Ballinlea Road had not been gritted.  She informed members that having spoken to Roads Service they had stated that they would test the road for volume in the summer months and would consider adding it to the gritting programme next winter.

Councillor McConaghy stated that there had been a lot of complaints regarding the Shore Road, Ballintoy, the Branch Line and Ballinlea Road.

After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,



“That the report for the Technical Services Department be adopted.”
10/01:07
TOURISM & LEISURE SERVICE’S  REPORT
The Tourism and Leisure Services report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

In the absence of the HTLS, the Clerk delivered the report.

Councillor P McShane enquired if there was any word of when the Astro-Pitch would be usable again.

The Clerk stated that this could be checked.

EC Habitats Directive - Red Bay, Co. Antrim Possible Special Area of Conservation

The Clerk stated that the Northern Ireland Environment Agency (NIEA) was proposing to give European recognition to the above site by designating it a Special Area of Conservation (SAC) under EC Directive 92/43/EEC on the conservation of natural habitats and of wild flora and fauna (the Habitats Directive). He informed members that the main aim of the Directive was to maintain the diversity of European wildlife by protecting rare or threatened habitats and species of wild animals and plants.

The Clerk stated that NIEA was satisfied that Red Bay, Co. Antrim, which was delineated on the attached maps, contained rare and threatened habitat and associated species that must be protected under the terms of the Habitat Directive.

He informed members that NIEA was currently responding to representations from various organizations including, the NI Fish Producers Association, North Coast Lobster Fishermen’s Association, NI Scallop Fishermen’s Association, Commissioners of Irish Lights and DARD (Fisheries Division).

He stated that NIEA would welcome any comments the Council may have on the proposed designation.
After discussion, it was agreed that NIEA would be invited to the next Council Meeting to discuss the proposed Red Bay Special Area of Conservation.
The Sandy Port, Ballintoy 

The Clerk stated that as Council would be aware, there had been a long running dispute in relation to the access to the Sandy Port, Ballintoy.  He informed members that Council’s legal advisers had now forwarded their report regarding the access to the Sandy Port.   He stated that the conclusion of the report was that if council concurred with the evidence gathered from the questionnaires that the public were correct that a Public Right of Way (PROW) existed then they must assert it.

After discussion,

Councillor Blaney proposed,

Seconded by Councillor P McShane and resolved,

“That Council assert the access lane to the Sandy Port as a PROW.”

After discussion,


Councillor O Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,


“That the Tourism & Leisure Services Report would be adopted”.

10/01:08
CORPORATE SERVICE’S REPORT
The Corporate Services Report having been circulated was taken as read.
Land Lettings

The ACE stated that the following offers had been received for land lettings; Coast Road, Cushendall - £300 and Burnbrae, Lisnagunagh - £50.

After discussion, it was agreed to accept the offers for land lettings at Coast Road, Cushendall and Burnbrae, Lisnagunagh
Estimates 2010/2011

The ACE stated that it was anticipated that the Estimates Booklets would be circulated week beginning Monday 11th January and a suggested date for the first meeting to discuss the estimates was 18th January 2010.
After discussion, it was agreed that the first Rates Estimates meeting would be held as part of the Council Meeting on 25th January 2010 and that this meeting would commence at 6:00pm.

Advanced Diploma in Civic Leadership and Community Planning

Councillor O Black enquired about the Advanced Diploma in Civic Leadership and Community Planning.  She enquired if this would be 50% funded for Councillors as with staff.
It was agreed that the University of Ulster Advanced Diploma in Civic Leadership and Community Planning would be placed on the agenda for future discussion.

In reply to queries from Councillors Blaney and McIlroy, it was agreed that the ACE would look into claims for the NILGA workshops from Councillors Blaney and McIlroy.

After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Black and resolved,


“That the Corporate Services Report be adopted.”

10/01:09
WOODVALE TOILETS, BUSHMILLS


(Requested by Councillor Blaney)

Councillor Blaney stated that he had been surprised to read in the paper about the retention of the former Woodvale Toilets.  He informed members that he had been receiving phone calls to ask why these toilets had been kept when there was already a set of toilets in Bushmills. He stated that two sets of toilets had been closed in Ballycastle.

After discussion,


Councillor Blaney proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McConaghy,


“That the toilets be sold to the highest bidder.”

Councillor Graham stated that the toilets were not meant to be reinstated but just kept until another use could be found. He stated that there had been a large demonstration with people asking for the retention.  He stated that the highest bid was only £25,000 and that it was felt that these should be kept.
Councillor McMullan agreed with Councillors Blaney and McConaghy.
Councillor McAllister stated that it had just been asked that the building be retained until the outcome of the village plan audit just as a potential building.

Councillor P McShane stated that he had received complaints regarding the retention of this building also.  He stated that it should be sold and that a great deal of people would be glad to see it sold as it was an eyesore in its current condition.

After further discussion a recorded vote was requested by Councillor McAllister.
On a recorded vote being taken, Councillors Blaney, McConaghy, McMullan, C McShane, P McShane and Newcombe voted in favour of and Councillors Graham, Hartin, McAllister and McIlroy voted against the proposal which was carried.  Councillors O Black and McDonnell abstained.

10/01:10
CLOSURE OF THE COAST ROAD



(Requested by Councillor McMullan)

Councillor McMullan stated that the Coast Road had been closed again for the third time and that the problems there had still not been resolved.  

After discussion,

Councillor McMullan proposed,

Seconded by Councillor P McShane,

“That Council request a meeting with representatives from Larne Council, Moyle District Council and Roads Service to discuss the Coast Road.”

Councillor McAllister enquired if this was relevant to this district.

Councillor C McShane stated that this road straddled Moyle and Larne districts and that there should be a joined up approach to this problem.

Councillor McMullan stated that this road was a main artery for tourism and would also be widely used by emergency services.  He stated that it had been closed three times in the last two months and it was only by the grace of God that no-one had been hurt.

Councillor McAllister stated that he agreed with what was being said but informed members that it was not up to Moyle to be involved.

Councillor Blaney agreed and stated that this would be infringing on another Council’s area.

On a vote being taken there were five votes in favour of and five against the proposal.  The Chairperson used her casting vote in favour of the proposal which was carried.

10/01:11
GRITTING OF ROADS



(Requested by Councillor McMullan)
Councillor McMullan enquired if Roads Service could be asked to use more private contractors within the Moyle area to try to complete gritting required and even extend the gritting scheme.
Councillor C McShane stated that reserve grit piles had been left at the depot.

Councillor McAllister stated that there had been discussion today in Stormont regarding this issue and suggested that Council obtain a copy of this to be aware of what legislation would be put in place.

After discussion, it was agreed that a letter would be sent to Roads Service to ask them to consider using private contractors to allow them to complete all necessary gritting in the area.  It was also agreed, on Councillors requests, to highlight roads which needed to be included Glenshesk Road, Torr Road, Ballinlea and Causeway Road.

After further discussion, it was agreed to get a copy of the Hansard report on the discussion from Stormont on proposals to deal with snowy/icy conditions.

Councillor McAllister left the meeting at this point.
10/01:12
EQUALITY IMPACT ASSESSMENT ON THE RATES ESTIMATES
Councillor P McShane enquired if it would be possible to carry out an EQIA on the rates estimates to ensure that there was no discrimination and that all groups received fair treatment.  He enquired if Council officer would be able to carry this out.

After discussion, it was agreed that the ACE would discuss the proposed EQIA/screening of the rates estimates with the HRM and the Equality Advisor.
Councillor McDonnell left the meeting at this point.

Councillor Graham stated that he felt that the pot of money for Community Groups was beneficial mostly to the Nationalist side of the community and that the Causeway Ward had not benefited at all.

Councillor Blaney stated that there was criteria for funding which had to be adhered to and judged upon.

Councillor P McShane stated that Corrymeela and the Armoy Road Race had benefited from this funding and informed members that they would not wish to be classified as one side or the other.

Councillor Graham asked that the Criteria for Community Grants be placed on the Agenda for further discussion.

Councillor C McShane left the meeting at this point.
10/01:13
DE-ICING OF FOOTPATHS



(Requested by Councillor P McShane)

Councillor P McShane enquired if in these severe weather conditions it would be possible to de-ice the footpaths as pedestrians were having to use roads instead of footpaths.  He enquired if businesses in the area cleared the footways in front of their premises would they then be responsible for any falls there.
After discussion it was agreed that the HTS would investigate insurance and liability issues for shop keepers clearing the paths in front of their shops.

Councillor P McShane asked if Council could look at setting aside money for working with the Roads Service to clear paths.

Councillor McIlroy stated that the minister was trying to work on this at present.

The Clerk stated that there would be financial implications.

The HTS stated that the local section office of Roads Service had offered to leave a stock pile of grit outside the Council depot in Market Street for public use.  He informed members that this would cost in the region of £200.

Councillor P McShane stated that he would support this and for all areas of Moyle.

Councillor C McShane returned to the meeting.

Councillor P McShane left the meeting at this point.

Councillor McAllister stated that B&Q sold grit for £5 per bag.  He stated that Roads Service should be providing grit at no cost.

Councillor McMullan stated that if the grit was provided Council may be able to provide manpower.

Councillor P McShane returned to the meeting.

Councillor McIlroy asked how this would be distributed.

After further discussion, it was agreed that this issue would be left until officers could have further discussions with Roads Service and come back to Council.

Councillor O Black left the meeting at this point.
10/01:14
TREE PLANTING IN THE COTTAGE SITE, CUSHENDALL



(Requested by Councillor McMullan)

Councillor McMullan stated that to mark the centenary of the GAA he was requesting permission to plant a number of Ash trees at the Cottage Site, Cushendall.  He stated that there would be no cost implications and that the whole parish would be involved.

The Clerk stated that this would have to be subject to agreement of where the trees would be planted.  Councillor McMullan stated that this could be brought back to Council.

Councillor P McShane enquired if trees could also be planted at the Quay Road  by Armoy, Carey and Ballycastle GAA Clubs along the same lines.

Councillor C McShane stated that this would be subject to further details, plans and maintenance by the clubs.

This was agreed.

10/01:15
CONFERENCES, COURSES
Nilga Annual Conference and Exhibition. To be held on 18th and 19th February 2010 at the Slieve Donard, Newcastle
There were no nominations for this conference.
10/01:16
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.

There were no applications to consider.
10/01:17
SEALING OF DOCUMENTS

There were no documents for signing and sealing.


Councillor McMullan left the meeting at this point.
10/01:18
CORRESPONDENCE

Letter dated 14h December 2009 from The Somme Association inviting a nomination to the 2010 Somme Pilgrimage for the 94th Anniversary
After discussion,


Councillor Hartin proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,

“That Councillor McAllister be nominated to attend the 2010 Somme Pilgrimage.”

After discussion,

Councillor Graham proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McAllister and resolved,


“That Councillor McIlroy be nominated to attend the 2010 Somme Pilgrimage.”

Letter dated 14th September 2009 from The Somme Association inviting a nomination to the 2010 Gallipoli Pilgrimage
After discussion,


Councillor Hartin proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,

“That Councillor McAllister be nominated to attend the 2010 Gallipoli Pilgrimage.”

Letter dated 17th December 2009 from the Planning Service regarding application E/2009/0384/Q
This letter was noted.
Rathlin Island Ferry Ltd, Summer Schedule from 1st April 2010

The Rathlin Ferry summer timetable was noted.
In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the Clerk stated that there was no further news of the Campletown Ferry.
10/01:19
  ANY OTHER BUSINESS WHICH MAY OF NECESSITY ARISE
There was no other business.
The meeting concluded at 22:06pm
……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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